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As for Queen Kemeriyeh, she flew off to the palace of her sister Wekhimeh and told her what Meimoun had done and how [he avouched that],
whenas he saw defeat [near at hand], he would slay Tuhfeh; 'and indeed,' added she, 'he is resolved upon this; else had he not dared to commit this
outrage. So do thou contrive the affair as thou deemest well, for thou hast no superior in judgment.' Then they sent for Queen Zelzeleh and Queen
Sherareh and sat down to take counsel, one with another, of that which they should do in the matter. Then said Wekhimeh, 'We were best fit out a
ship in this island [wherein is my palace] and embark therein, in the guise of mortals, and fare on till we come to a little island, that lieth over
against Meimoun's palace. There will we [take up our abode and] sit drinking and smiting the lute and singing. Now Tuhfeh will of a surety be
sitting looking upon the sea, and needs must she see us and come down to us, whereupon we will take her by force and she will be under our hands,
so that none shall avail more to molest her on any wise. Or, if Meimoun be gone forth to do battle with the Jinn, we will storm his stronghold and
take Tuhfeh and raze his palace and put to death all who are therein. When he hears of this, his heart will be rent in sunder and we will send to let
our father know, whereupon he will return upon him with his troops and he will be destroyed and we shall be quit of him.' And they answered her,
saying, 'This is a good counsel.' Then they bade fit out a ship from behind the mountain, (244) and it was fitted out in less than the twinkling of an
eye. So they launched it on the sea and embarking therein, together with four thousand Afrits, set out, intending for Meimoun's palace. Moreover,
they bade other five thousand Afrits betake themselves to the island under the Crescent Mountain and lie in wait for them there..When El Muradi
heard of his release, he betook himself to the chief of the police and said to him, "O our lord, we are not assured from yonder youth, [the
Damascene], for that he hath been released from prison and we fear lest he complain of us." Quoth the prefect, "How shall we do?" And El Muradi
answered, saying, "I will cast him into a calamity for thee." Then he ceased not to follow the young Damascene from place to place till he came up
with him in a strait place and a by-street without an issue; whereupon he accosted him and putting a rope about his neck, cried out, saying, "A
thief!" The folk flocked to him from all sides and fell to beating and reviling Noureddin, whilst he cried out for succour, but none succoured him,
and El Muradi still said to him, "But yesterday the Commander of the Faithful released thee and to-day thou stealest!" So the hearts of the folk
were hardened against him and El Muradi carried him to the master of police, who bade cut off his hand..Therewithal, O my brother, the locust fell
to going round about among the company of the birds, but saw nought resembling the hawk in bulk and body save the kite and deemed well of her.
So she brought the hawk and the kite together and counselled the former to make friends with the latter. Now it chanced that the hawk fell sick and
the kite abode with him a long while [and tended him] till he recovered and became whole and strong; wherefore he thanked her [and she departed
from him]. But after awhile the hawk's sickness returned to him and he needed the kite's succour. So the locust went out from him and was absent
from him a day, after which she returned to him with a[nother] locust, (53) saying, "I have brought thee this one." When the hawk saw her, he said,
"God requite thee with good! Indeed, thou hast done well in the quest and hast been subtle in the choice.".? ? ? ? ? e. The Barber's Story cxlix.83.
Adi ben Zeid and the Princess Hind dclxviii.On the morrow, he repaired to the druggist, who saluted him and came to meet him and rejoiced in him
and smiled in his face, deeming his wife innocent. Then he questioned him of his yesterday's case and he told him how he had fared, saying, 'O my
brother, when the cuckold knocked at the door, I would have entered the chest; but his wife forbade me and rolled me up in the rug. The man
entered and thought of nothing but the chest; so he broke it open and abode as he were a madman, going up and coming down. Then he went his
way and I came out and we abode on our wonted case till eventide, when she gave me this shirt of her husband's; and behold, I am going to
her.'.'This is idle talk,' answered the cook. 'Thou canst not deliver thyself with this, O youth, for that in thy deliverance is my destruction.' Quoth
Selim, 'I swear to thee and give thee the covenant of God (to whom belong might and majesty) and His bond, that He took of His prophets, that I
will not discover thy secret ever.' But the cook answered, saying, 'Away! Away! This may no wise be.' However, Selim ceased not to conjure him
and make supplication to him and weep, while the cook persisted in his intent to slaughter him. Then he wept and recited the following
verses:.Next morning, the old woman said to him, 'When the lady cometh to thee, do thou arise and kiss her hand and say to her, "I am a strange
man and indeed cold and hunger slay me;" so haply she may give thee somewhat that thou mayst expend upon thy case.' And he answered,
'Hearkening and obedience.' Then she took him by the hand and carrying him without her house, seated him at the door. As he sat, behold, the lady
came up to him, whereupon the old woman rose to her and Selim kissed her hand and offered up prayers for her. Then he looked on her and when
he saw her, he knew her for his wife; so he cried out and wept and groaned and lamented; whereupon she came up to him and cast herself upon
him; for indeed she knew him with all knowledge, even as he knew her. So she laid hold of him and embraced him and called to her serving-men
and attendants and those who were about her; and they took him up and carried him forth of that place..Reshid (Haroun er) and the Woman of the
Barmecides, i. 57..Then he called Sitt el Milah and said to her, "The house [wherein thou lodgest] and that which is therein Is a guerdon [from me]
to thy lord. So do thou take him and depart with him in the safeguard of God the Most High; but absent not yourselves from our presence." [So she
went forth with Noureddin and] when she came to the house, she found that the Commander of the Faithful had sent them gifts galore and
abundance of good things. As for Noureddin, he sent for his father and mother and appointed him agents and factors in the city of Damascus, to
take the rent of the houses and gardens and khans and baths; and they occupied themselves with collecting that which accrued to him and sending it
to him every year. Meanwhile, his father and mother came to him, with that which they had of monies and treasures and merchandise, and
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foregathering with their son, saw that he was become of the chief officers of the Commander of the Faithful and of the number of his session-mates
and entertainers, wherefore they rejoiced in reunion with him and he also rejoiced in them..Officer's Story, The Fourth, ii. 142..When the merchants
saw him, they accosted him and said, "O youth, wilt thou not open thy shop?" As they were bespeaking him, up came a woman, having with her a
boy, bareheaded, and [stood] looking at El Abbas, till he turned to her, when she said to him, "O youth, I conjure thee by Allah, look at this boy and
have pity on him, for that his father hath forgotten his cap in the shop [he lost to thee]; so if thou will well to give it to him, thy reward be with
God! For indeed the child maketh our hearts ache with his much weeping, and God be witness for us that, were there left us aught wherewithal to
buy him a cap in its stead, we had not sought it of thee." "O adornment of womankind," replied El Abbas, "indeed, thou bespeakest me with thy fair
speech and supplicatest me with thy goodly words ...But bring me thy husband." So she went and fetched the merchant, whilst the folk assembled
to see what El Abbas would do. When the man came, he returned him the gold he had won of him, all and part, and delivered him the keys of the
shop, saying, "Requite us with thy pious prayers."Therewithal the woman came up to him and kissed his feet, and on like wise did the merchant her
husband; and all who were present blessed him, and there was no talk but of El Abbas..So saying, he went up to the princess and laying his hand
upon her heart, found it fluttering like a doveling and the life yet clinging to (112) her bosom. So he laid his hand upon her cheek, whereupon she
opened her eyes and beckoning to her maid, signed to her, as who should say, "Who is this that treadeth my carpet and transgresseth against me?"
(113) "O my lady," answered Shefikeh, "this is Prince El Abbas, for whose sake thou departest the world." When Mariyeh heard speak of El Abbas,
she raised her hand from under the coverlet and laying it upon his neck, inhaled his odour awhile. Then she sat up and her colour returned to her
and they sat talking till a third part of the night was past..?OF THE ILL EFFECTS OF PRECIPITATION..When the king saw this, he cried out and
his wife wept in the ship and offered to cast herself into the sea; but the Magian bade the sailors lay hands on her. So they seized her and it was but
a little while ere the night darkened and the ship disappeared from the king's eyes; whereupon he swooned away for excess of weeping and
lamentation and passed his night bewailing his wife and children..Man of Khorassan, his Son and his Governor, Story of the, i. 218..Now there was
in the house a ram, with which the Persian used to butt, and when he saw what the woman did, he thought she would butt with him; so he broke his
halter and running at her, butted her and broke her head. She fell on her back and cried out; whereupon the Persian started up from sleep in haste
and seeing the singing-girl [cast down on her back] and the singer with his yard on end, said to the latter, 'O accursed one, doth not what thou hast
already done suffice thee?' Then he beat him soundly and opening the door, put him out in the middle of the night..The merchant believed her and
she took leave of him and went away, leaving in his heart a thousand regrets, for that the love of her had gotten possession of him and he knew not
how he should win to her; wherefore he abode enamoured, love-distraught, unknowing if he were alive or dead. As soon as she was gone, he shut
his shop and going up to the Court, went in to the Chief Cadi and saluted him. The magistrate returned his salutation and entreated him with honour
and seated him by his side. Then said Alaeddin to him, "I come to thee, a suitor, seeking thine alliance and desiring the hand of thy noble
daughter." "O my lord merchant," answered the Cadi, "indeed my daughter beseemeth not the like of thee, neither sorteth she with the goodliness of
thy youth and the pleasantness of thy composition and the sweetness of thy discourse;" but Alaeddin rejoined, saying, "This talk behoveth thee not,
neither is it seemly in thee; if I be content with her, how should this irk thee?" So they came to an accord and concluded the treaty of marriage at a
dower precedent of five purses (257) paid down then and there and a dower contingent of fifteen purses, (258) so it might be uneath unto him to put
her away, forasmuch as her father had given him fair warning, but he would not be warned..? ? ? ? ? In her revolving scheme, to bitter sweetness
still Succeeds and things become straight, after crookedness..Abdulmelik ben Salih the Abbaside, Jaafer ben Yehya, and, i. 183..? ? ? ? ? O son of
Simeon, give no ear to other than my say. How bitter from the convent 'twas to part and fare away!.? ? ? ? ? h. The Drop of Honey dlxxxii.? ? ? ? ?
Hath spent thereon his substance, withouten stint; indeed, In his own cloak he wrapped it, he tendered it so dear. (116).When the night came, the
king sat in his privy chamber and sending after the vizier, sought of him the promised story; and he said, "Know, O august king, that.? ? ? ? ? a.
The Lackpenny and the Cook cclxxiii.67. The Khalif El Hakim and the Merchant dcliii.So, when he arose in the morning, he repaired to the vizier
and repeated to him that which the old woman had taught him; whereat the vizier marvelled and said to him, 'What sayst thou of a man, who seeth
in his house four holes, and in each a viper offering to come out and kill him, and in his house are four staves and each hole may not be stopped but
with the ends of two staves? How shall he stop all the holes and deliver himself from the vipers?' When the merchant heard this, there betided him
[of concern] what made him forget the first and he said to the vizier, 'Grant me time, so I may consider the answer.' 'Go out,' replied the vizier, 'and
bring me the answer, or I will seize thy good.'.Twelfth Officer's Story, The, ii. I79..So we went with him till he came to the place where my slave
had buried the money and dug there and brought it out; whereat I marvelled with the utmost wonder and we carried it to the prefect's house. When
the latter saw the money, he rejoiced with an exceeding joy and bestowed on me a dress of honour. Then he restored the money straightway to the
Sultan and we left the youth in prison; whilst I said to my slave who had taken the money, "Did yonder young man see thee, what time thou
buriedst the money?" "No, by the Great God!" answered he. So I went in to the young man, the prisoner, and plied him with wine till he recovered,
when I said to him, "Tell me how thou stolest the money." "By Allah," answered he, "I stole it not, nor did I ever set eyes on it till I brought it forth
of the earth!" Quoth I, "How so?" And he said, "Know that the cause of my falling into your hands was my mother's imprecation against me; for
that I evil entreated her yesternight and beat her and she said to me, 'By Allah, O my son, God shall assuredly deliver thee into the hand of the
oppressor!' Now she is a pious woman. So I went out forthright and thou sawest me in the way and didst that which thou didst; and when beating
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was prolonged on me, my senses failed me and I heard one saying to me, 'Fetch it.' So I said to you what I said and he (145) guided me till I came
to the place and there befell what befell of the bringing out of the money.".? ? ? ? ? Yea, by Allah, my longing for you ne'er waneth nor passetb
away; For your like among creatures is rare and sought for in mountain and vale..Then said she to him, "O my son, was there any one with thee
yesternight?" And he bethought himself and said, "Yes; one lay the night with me and I acquainted him with my case and told him my story.
Doubtless, he was from the Devil, and I, O my mother, even as thou sayst truly, am Aboulhusn el Khelia." "O my son," rejoined she, "rejoice in
tidings of all good, for yesterday's record is that there came the Vivier Jaafer the Barmecide [and his company] and beat the sheikhs of the mosque
and the Imam, each four hundred lashes; after which they paraded them about the city, making proclamation before them and saying, 'This is the
reward and the least of the reward of whoso lacketh of goodwill to his neighbours and troubleth on them their lives!' and banished them from
Baghdad. Moreover, the Khalif sent me a hundred dinars and sent to salute me." Whereupon Aboulhusn cried out and said to her, "O old woman of
ill-omen, wilt thou contradict me and tell me that I am not the Commander of the Faithful? It was I who commanded Jaafer the Barmecide to beat
the sheikhs and parade them about the city and make proclamation before them and who sent thee the hundred dinars and sent to salute thee, and I,
O beldam of ill-luck, am in very deed the Commander of the Faithful, and thou art a liar, who would make me out a dotard.".? ? ? ? ? I'll lay Upon
their threshold's dust my cheeks and to my soul,.When his brother saw him on this wise, he doubted not but that this had betided him by reason of
severance from his people and family and said to him, 'Come, let us go forth a-hunting.' But he refused to go with him; so the elder brother went
forth to the chase, whilst the younger abode in the pavilion aforesaid. As he was diverting himself by looking out upon the garden from the window
of the palace, behold, he saw his brother's wife and with her ten black slaves and as many slave-girls. Each slave laid hold of a damsel [and swived
her] and another slave [came forth and] did the like with the queen; and when they had done their occasions, they all returned whence they came.
Therewithal there betided the King of Samarcand exceeding wonder and solacement and he was made whole of his malady, little by little..69. The
Water-Carrier and the Goldsmith's Wife dcliv.40. Jaafer ben Yehya and Abdulmelik ben Salih dlxv.The Tenth Night of the Month..71. Yehya ben
Khalid and the Poor Man dclvi.154. King Mohammed ben Sebaik and the Merchant Hassan dcclvi.So, when the night darkened, we sallied forth to
make our round, attended by men with sharp swords, and went round about the streets and compassed the city, till we came to the by-street where
was the woman, and it was the middle of the night Here we smelt rich scents and heard the clink of earrings; so I said to my comrades, "Methinks I
spy an apparition," And the captain of the watch said, "See what it is." So I came forward and entering the lane, came presently out again and said,
"I have found a fair woman and she tells me that she is from the Citadel and that the night surprised her and she espied this street and seeing its
cleanness and the goodliness of its ordinance, knew that it appertained to a man of rank and that needs must there be in it a guardian to keep watch
over it, wherefore she took shelter therein." Quoth the captain of the watch to me, "Take her and carry her to thy house." But I answered, "I seek
refuge with Allah! (93) My house is no place of deposit (94) and on this woman are trinkets and apparel [of price]. By Allah, we will not deposit
her save with Amin el Hukrn, in whose street she hath been since the first of the darkness; wherefore do thou leave her with him till the break of
day." And he said, "As thou wilt." Accordingly, I knocked at the Cadi's door and out came a black slave of his slaves, to whom said I, "O my lord,
take this woman and let her be with you till break of day, for that the lieutenant of the Amir Ilmeddin hath found her standing at the door of your
house, with trinkets and apparel [of price] on her, and we feared lest her responsibility be upon you; (95) wherefore it is most fit that she pass the
night with you." So the slave opened and took her in with him..Then he bade fetch the youth and when he was present before him, he prostrated
himself to him and prayed for him; whereupon quoth the king to him, "Out on thee! How long shall the folk upbraid me on thine account and blame
me for delaying thy slaughter? Even the people of my city blame me because of thee, so that I am grown a talking-stock among them, and indeed
they come in to me and upbraid me [and urge me] to put thee to death. How long shall I delay this? Indeed, this very day I mean to shed thy blood
and rid the folk of thy prate.".Now the king was seated at the lattice, hearkening to their talk, and Abou Sabir's words angered him; so he bade
bring him before him and they brought him forthright. Now there was in the king's palace an underground dungeon and therein a vast deep pit, into
which the king caused cast Abou Sabir, saying to him, 'O lackwit, now shall we see how thou wilt come forth of the pit to the throne of the
kingdom.' Then he used to come and stand at the mouth of the pit and say, 'O lackwit, O Abou Sabir, I see thee not come forth of the pit and sit
down on the king's throne!' And he assigned him each day two cakes of bread, whilst Abou Sabir held his peace and spoke not, but bore with
patience that which betided him..Tuhfeh arose and kissed the earth and the queen thanked her for this and bade her sit. So she sat down and the
queen called for food; whereupon they brought a table of gold, inlaid with pearls and jacinths and jewels and spread with various kinds of birds and
meats of divers hues, and the queen said, 'O Tuhfeh, in the name of God, let us eat bread and salt together, thou and I.' So Tuhfeh came forward and
ate of those meats and tasted somewhat the like whereof she had never eaten, no, nor aught more delicious than it, what while the slave-girls stood
compassing about the table and she sat conversing and laughing with the queen. Then said the latter, 'O my sister, a slave-girl told me of thee that
thou saidst, "How loathly is yonder genie Meimoun! There is no eating [in his presence]."' (227) 'By Allah, O my lady,' answered Tuhfeh, 'I cannot
brook the sight of him, (228) and indeed I am fearful of him.' When the queen heard this, she laughed, till she fell backward, and said, 'O my sister,
by the virtue of the inscription upon the seal-ring of Solomon, prophet of God, I am queen over all the Jinn, and none dare so much as look on thee
a glance of the eye.' And Tuhfeh kissed her hand. Then the tables were removed and they sat talking..When the two young men presented
themselves before him and set forth their case to him and to the folk and the king heard their speech, he knew them and his heart was like to fly for
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joyance in them: the tears poured from his eyes at their sight and that of his wife, and he thanked God the Most High and praised Him for that He
had reunited [him with] them. Then he dismissed the folk who were present about him and bade commit the Magian and the woman and the two
youths to his armoury (65) [for the night], commanding that they should keep guard over them till God caused the morning morrow, so he might
assemble the cadis and the judges and assessors and judge between them, according to the Holy Law, in the presence of the four cadis. So they did
his bidding and the king passed the night praying and praising God the Most High for that which He had vouchsafed him of kingship and puissance
and victory over (66) him who had wronged him and thanking Him who had reunited him with his family..As the eunuch was speaking with the
king, behold, the damsel raised a corner of the curtain that shut in the litter, so she might look upon the speaker, and saw the king. When Azadbekht
beheld her and noted her fashion and her loveliness (and indeed never set story-teller (95) eyes on her like,) his soul inclined to her and she took
hold upon his heart and he was ravished by her sight. So he said to the eunuch, "Turn the mule's head and return, for I am King Azadbekht and I
will marry her myself, for that Isfehend her father is my vizier and he will accept of this affair and it will not be grievous to him." "O king,"
answered the eunuch, "may God prolong thy continuance, have patience till I acquaint my lord her father, and thou shalt take her in the way of
approof, for it befitteth thee not neither is it seemly unto thee that thou take her on this wise, seeing that it will be an affront to her father if thou
take her without his knowledge." Quoth Azadbekht, "I have not patience [to wait] till thou go to her father and return, and no dishonour will betide
him, if I marry her." "O my lord," rejoined the eunuch, "nought that is done in haste is long of durance nor doth the heart rejoice therein; and indeed
it behoveth thee not to take her on this foul wise. Whatsoever betideth thee, destroy not thyself with [undue] haste, for I know that her father's
breast will be straitened by this affair and this that thou dost will not profit thee." But the king said, "Verily, Isfehend is [my boughten] servant and
a slave of my slaves, and I reck not of her father, if he be vexed or pleased." So saying, he drew the reins of the mule and carrying the damsel,
whose name was Behrjaur, to his house, married her..? ? ? ? ? All intercessions come and all alike do ill succeed, Save Tuhfeh's, daughter of
Merjan, for that, in very deed,.(Conclusion).'There was once an old man renowned for roguery, and he went, he and his mates, to one of the
markets and stole thence a parcel of stuffs. Then they separated and returned each to his quarter. Awhile after this, the old man assembled a
company of his fellows and one of them pulled out a costly piece of stuff and said, "Will any one of you sell this piece of stuff in its own market
whence it was stolen, that we may confess his [pre-eminence in] sharping?" Quoth the old man, "I will;" and they said, "Go, and God the Most
High prosper thee!".Actions, Of the Issues of Good and Evil, i. 103..So she made ready and setting out, traversed the deserts and spent treasures till
she came to Sejestan, where she called a goldsmith to make her somewhat of trinkets. [Now the goldsmith in question was none other than the
prince's friend]; so, when he saw her, he knew her (for that the prince had talked with him of her and had depictured her to him) and questioned her
of her case. She acquainted him with her errand, whereupon he buffeted his face and rent his clothes and strewed dust on his head and fell
a-weeping. Quoth she, 'Why dost thou thus?' And he acquainted her with the prince's case and how he was his comrade and told her that he was
dead; whereat she grieved for him and faring on to his father and mother, [acquainted them with the case]..? ? ? ? ? Of me he got not what he
sought and brideless did return, For that estrangement and disdain were pleasing in my sight..'I was aforetime in such a city and hid a thousand
dirhems in a monastery there. After awhile, I went thither and taking the money, bound it about my middle. [Then I set out to return] and when I
came to the desert, the carrying of the money was burdensome to me. Presently, I espied a horseman pricking after me; so I [waited till he came up
and] said to him, "O horseman, carry this money [for me] and earn reward and recompense [from God]." "Nay," answered he; "I will not do it, for I
should weary myself and weary my horse." Then he went on, but, before he had gone far, he said in himself, "If I take up the money and spur my
horse and forego him, how shall he overtake me?" And I also said in myself, "Verily, I erred [in asking him to carry the money]; for, had he taken it
and made off, I could have done nought." Then he turned back to me and said to me, "Hand over the money, that I may carry it for thee." But I
answered him, saying, "That which hath occurred to thy mind hath occurred to mine also; so go in peace."'.?OF THE USELESSNESS OF
ENDEAVOUR AGAINST PERSISTENT ILL FORTUNE..?Story of Prince Bihzad..When the evening evened, the king summoned the vizier and
bade him tell the story of the King of Hind and his vizier. So he said, "Hearkening and obedience. Know, O king of august lineage, that.? ? ? ? ? c.
The Fishes and the Crab dcxi.28. Ibrahim ben el Mehdi and the Barber-surgeon cclxxiii.God keep the days of love-delight! How dearly sweet they
were! i. 225..After this, news came to the king of robbers in his land; so he set out in quest of them and ceased not to follow after them, till he
seized on them all, and behold, they were the [very] thieves who had despoiled him [and his wife] by the way and taken his children. So he bade
bring them before him, and when they came into his presence, he questioned them, saying, 'Where are the two boys ye took on such a day?' Quoth
they, 'They are with us and we will present them to our lord the king for slaves to serve him and give him wealth galore that we have gotten
together and divest ourselves of all that we possess and repent from sin and fight in thy service.' Abou Sabir, however, paid no heed to their speech,
but took all their good and bade put them all to death. Moreover, he took the two boys and rejoiced in them with an exceeding joy, whereat the
troops murmured among themselves, saying, 'Verily, this is a greater tyrant than his brother! There come to him a sort of robbers and seek to repent
and proffer two boys [by way of peace-offering], and he taketh the two boys and all their good and slayeth them!'.Vizier's Daughters, The Two
Kings and the, iii. 145,.? ? ? ? ? Ay, and we would have spread our bosoms in thy way, That so thy feet might fare on eyelids, carpet-wise..Second
Officer's Story, The, ii. 134..So Selim came forward and kissing the earth before the [supposed] king, praised him and related to him his story from
beginning to end, till the time of their coming to that city, he and his sister, telling him how he had entered the place and fallen into the hands of the
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cook and that which had betided him [with him] and what he had suffered from him of beating and bonds and shackles and pinioning. Moreover, he
told him how the cook had made him his brother's slave and how the latter had sold him in Hind and he had married the princess and become king
and how life was not pleasant to him till he should foregather with his sister and how the cook had fallen in with him a second time and acquainted
her with that which had betided him of sickness and disease for the space of a full-told year..Officer's Story, The Ninth, ii. 167..? ? ? ? ? God to a
tristful lover be light! A man of wit, Yet perishing for yearning and body-worn is he..? ? ? ? ? "Forget him," quoth my censurers, "forget him; what
is he?" "If I forget him, ne'er may God," quoth I, "remember me!".71. Haroun er Reshid and the two Girls ccclxxxvii.My fruit is a jewel all
wroughten of gold, ii. 245..26. Nimeh ben er Rebya and Num his Slave-girl di.All this while, Selim lay in shackles and strait prison, and
melancholy possessed him by reason of that whereinto he had fallen of that tribulation. Then, when troubles waxed on him and affliction was
prolonged, he fell sick of a sore sickness. When the cook saw his plight (and indeed he was like to perish for much suffering), he loosed him from
the shackles and bringing him forth of the prison, committed him to an old woman, who had a nose the bigness of a jug, and bade her tend him and
medicine him and serve him and entreat him kindly, so haply he might be made whole of that his sickness. So the old woman took him and
carrying him to her lodging, fell to tending him and giving him to eat and drink; and when he was quit of that torment, he recovered from his
malady.."There was once a king of the kings, whose name was Bekhtzeman, and he was a great eater and drinker and carouser. Now enemies of his
made their appearance in certain parts of his realm and threatened him; and one of his friends said to him, 'O king, the enemy maketh for thee: be
on thy guard against him.' Quoth Bekhtzeman, 'I reck not of him, for that I have arms and wealth and men and am not afraid of aught.' Then said
his friends to him, 'Seek aid of God, O king, for He will help thee more than thy wealth and thine arms and thy men.' But he paid no heed to the
speech of his loyal counsellors, and presently the enemy came upon him and waged war upon him and got the victory over him and his trust in
other than God the Most High profited him nought. So he fled from before him and seeking one of the kings, said to him, 'I come to thee and lay
hold upon thy skirts and take refuge with thee, so thou mayst help me against mine enemy.'.When it was the time of the evening meal, the king
repaired to the sitting-chamber and summoning the vizier, sought of him the story he had promised him; and the vizier said, "They avouch, O king,
that.? ? ? ? ? I fear to be seen in the air, Without my consent, unaware;.Then said she, "O king, comest thou to a [watering-]place whereat thy dog
hath drunken and wilt thou drink thereof?" The king was abashed at her and at her words and went out from her, but forgot his sandal in the
house..? ? ? ? ? My outward of my inward testifies And this bears witness that that tells aright. (39).? ? ? ? ? v. The Stolen Purse dccccxcix.Then he
bade set up for her a tent and another for himself, facing hers, so he might worship God with her, and fell to sending her food; and she said in
herself, 'This is a king and it is not lawful for me that I suffer him forsake his subjects and his kingdom for my sake. So she said to the
serving-woman, who used to bring her the food, 'Speak to the king, so he may return to his women, for he hath no need of me and I desire to abide
in this place, so I may worship God the Most High therein.' The slave-girl returned to the king and told him this, whereupon he sent back to her,
saying, 'I have no need of the kingship and I also desire to abide here and worship God with thee in this desert.' When she found this earnestness in
him, she consented to his wishes and said, 'O king, I will consent unto thee in that which thou desirest and will be to thee a wife, but on condition
that thou bring me Dadbin the king and his Vizier Kardan and his chamberlain (116) and that they be present in thine assembly, so I may speak a
word with them in thy presence, to the intent that thou mayest redouble in affection for me.' Quoth Kisra, 'And what is thine occasion unto this?' So
she related to him her story from first to last, how she was the wife of Dadbin the king and how the latter's vizier had miscalled her honour..Sitt el
Milah filled a cup and emptied it; after which she drank a second and a third. Then she filled the cup a fourth time and handed it to the old man, but
he would not accept it from her. However, she conjured him, by her own head and that of the Commander of the Faithful, that he should take it
from her, till he took the cup from her hand and kissed it and would have set it down; but she conjured him by her life to smell it. So he smelt it and
she said to him, "How deemest thou?" "Its smell is sweet," replied he; and she conjured him, by the life of the Commander of the Faithful, to taste
it. So he put it to his mouth and she rose to him and made him drink; whereupon, "O princess of the fair," said he, "this is none other than good."
Quoth she, "So deem I. Hath not our Lord promised us wine in Paradise?" And he answered, "Yes. Quoth the Most High, 'And rivers of wine, a
delight to the drinkers.' (36) And we will drink it in this world and the world to come." She laughed and emptying the cup, gave him to drink, and
he said, "O princess of the fair, indeed thou art excusable in thy love for this." Then he took from her another and another, till he became drunken
and his talk waxed great and his prate..When Zuheir heard his words, he bade smite off his head; but his Vizier said to him, "Slay him not, till his
friend be present." So he commanded the two slaves to fetch his friend; whereupon they repaired to El Abbas and called to him, saying, "O youth,
answer the summons of King Zuheir." "What would the king with me?" asked he, and they answered, "We know not." Quoth he, "Who gave the
king news of me?" "We went to draw water," answered they, "and found a man by the water. So we questioned him of his case, but he would not
acquaint us therewith; wherefore we carried him perforce to King Zuheir, who questioned him of his case and he told him that he was going to
Akil. Now Akil is the king's enemy and he purposeth to betake himself to his camp and make prize of his offspring and cut off his traces." "And
what," asked El Abbas, "hath Akil done with King Zuheir?" And they replied, "He engaged for himself that he would bring the king every year a
thousand dinars and a thousand she-camels, besides a thousand head of thoroughbred horses and two hundred black slaves and fifty slave-girls; but
it hath reached the king that Akil purposeth to give nought of this; wherefore he is minded to go to him. So hasten thou with us, ere the king be
wroth with thee and with us.".? ? ? ? ? h. The Old Woman, the Merchant and the King dcccxcvi.The Fourth Night of the Month..? ? ? ? ? Pardon of
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God for everything I crave, except thy love, For on the day of meeting Him, that will my good deed be..When the morning morrowed, he
assembled the cadis and judges and assessors and sending for the Magian and the two youths and their mother, questioned them of their case,
whereupon the two young men began and said, 'We are the sons of the king Such-an-one and enemies and wicked men got the mastery of out
realm; so our father fled forth with us and wandered at a venture, for fear of the enemies.' [And they recounted to him all that had betided them,
from beginning to end.] Quoth he, 'Ye tell a marvellous story; but what hath [Fate] done with your father?' 'We know not how fortune dealt with
him after our loss,' answered they; and he was silent..? ? ? ? ? w. The Sharper and the Merchants dccccxv.57. Abou Nuwas with the Three Boys and
the Khalif Haroun er Reshid dcxlv.As they were thus engaged, behold, up came the dancers and mountebanks, with their pipes and drums, whilst
one of their number forewent them, with a great banner in his hand, and played all manner antics with his voice and limbs. When they came to the
Courthouse, the Cadi exclaimed, "I seek refuge with God from yonder Satans!" And the merchant laughed, but said nothing. Then they entered and
saluting his highness the Cadi, kissed Alaeddin's hands and said, "God's blessing on thee, O son of our uncle! Indeed, thou solacest our eyes in that
which thou dost, and we beseech God to cause the glory of our lord the Cadi to endure, who hath honoured us by admitting thee to his alliance and
allotted us a part in his high rank and dignity." When the Cadi heard this talk, it bewildered his wit and he was confounded and his face flushed
with anger and he said to his son-in-law, "What words are these?" Quoth the merchant, "Knowest thou not, O my lord, that I am of this tribe?
Indeed this man is the son of my mother's brother and that other the son of my father's brother, and I am only reckoned of the merchants [by
courtesy]!".Police, El Melik ez Zahir Rukneddin Bibers el Bunducdari and the Sixteen Officers of, ii. 117..When the evening evened, the king let
fetch the vizier and required of him the [promised] story. So he said, "Know, O king, that.His story troubled the Sultan's deputy and he was sore
enraged against him; so he drew his sword and smiting him, cut off his head; whereupon one recited the following verses:.Meanwhile, Aboulhusn
abode in the Khalifate, taking and giving, ordering and forbidding and giving effect to his word, till the end of the day, when he gave [those who
were present] leave and permission [to withdraw], and the Amirs and officers of state departed to their occasions. Then the eunuchs came to him
and calling down on him length of life and continuance [of glory and prosperity], walked in attendance upon him and raised the curtain, and he
entered the pavilion of the harem, where he found candles lighted and lamps burning and singing-women smiting [on instruments of music]. When
he saw this, he was confounded in his wit and said in himself, "By Allah, I am in truth Commander of the Faithful!" As soon as he appeared, the
slave-girls rose to him and carrying him up on to the estrade, (30) brought him a great table, spread with the richest meats. So he ate thereof with all
his might, till he had gotten his fill, when he called one of the slave-girls and said to her, "What is thy name?" "My name is Miskeh," replied she,
and he said to another, "What is thy name?" Quoth she, "My name is Terkeh." Then said he to a third, "What is thy name?" "My name is Tuhfeh,"
answered she; and he went on to question the damsels of their names, one after another, [till he had made the round of them all], when he rose from
that place and removed to the wine-chamber..Meanwhile, Belehwan the froward addressed himself to pay court to Caesar, King of the Greeks,
(131) and seek help of him in making war upon his father, and he inclined unto him and gave him a numerous army. His father the king heard of
this and sent to Caesar, saying, 'O king of illustrious might, succour not an evil-doer. This is my son and he hath done thus and thus and cut his
brother's throat and that of his brother's son in the cradle.' But he told not the King of the Greeks that the child [had recovered and] was alive. When
Caesar heard [the truth] of the matter, it was grievous to him and he sent back to Suleiman Shah, saying, 'If it be thy will, O king, I will cut off his
head and send it to thee.' But he made answer, saying, 'I reck not of him: the reward of his deed and his crimes shall surely overtake him, if not
to-day, then to-morrow.' And from that day he continued to correspond with Caesar and to exchange letters and presents with him..So the notary
went up to the lieutenant, who was among the witnesses, and said "It is well. Is she not such an one whose marriage contract we drew up in such a
place?" Then he betook himself to the woman's house and cried out upon her; whereupon she brought him the [forged] contract and he took it and
returned with it to the lieutenant of police. When the latter had taken cognizance [of the document and professed himself satisfied, the assessor]
said [to the notary,] "Go to our lord and master, the Cadi of the Cadis, and acquaint him with that which befalleth his assessors." The notary rose to
go, but the lieutenant of police feared [for himself] and was profuse in beseeching the assessor and kissing his hands, till he forgave him;
whereupon the lieutenant went away in the utterest of concern and affright. On this wise the assessor ordered the case and carried out the forgery
and feigned marriage with the woman; [and thus was calamity warded off from him] by the excellence of his contrivance." (121).147. Isaac of
Mosul and his Mistress and the Devil dcxcr.? ? ? ? ? o. The Merchant and the Thieves dccccxx.Then said Shehrzad, "They avouch, O king, (but
God [alone] knowest the secret things,) that.As for the king, he arose in haste and disguising himself, repaired to the house of Firouz and knocked
at the door. Quoth Firouz's wife, "Who is at the door?" And he answered, saying, "I am the king, thy husband's master." So she opened the door and
he entered and sat down, saying, "We are come to visit thee." Quoth she, "I seek refuge [with God] from this visitation, for indeed I deem not well
thereof." And the king said, "O desire of hearts, I am thy husband's master and methinks thou knowest me not." "Nay," answered she, "I know thee,
O my lord and master, and I know thy purpose and that which thou seekest and that thou art my husband's lord. I understand what thou wishest, and
indeed the poet hath forestalled thee in his saying of the following verses, in reference to thy case:.27. Alaeddin Abou es Shamat dxx.? ? ? ? ? In
my tears I have a witness; when I call thee to my mind, Down my cheeks they run like torrents, and I cannot stay their flight..Thy letter reached me;
when the words thou wrot'st therein I read, iii. 84..? ? ? ? ? Whenas thou passest by the dwellings of my love, Greet him for me with peace, a
greeting debonair,."When I [returned from my sixth voyage, I] forswore travel and renounced commerce, saying in myself, 'What hath befallen me
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sufficeth me.' So I abode at home and passed my time in pleasance and delight, till, one day, as I sat at mine ease, plying the wine-cup [with my
friends], there came a knocking at the door. The doorkeeper opened and found without one of the Khalif's pages, who came in to me and said, 'The
Commander of the Faithful biddeth thee to him.' So I accompanied him to the presence of the Khalif and kissing the earth before him, saluted him.
He bade me welcome and entreated me with honour and said to me, 'O Sindbad, I have an occasion with thee, which I would have thee accomplish
for me.' So I kissed his hand and said, 'O my lord, what is the lord's occasion with the slave?' Quoth he, 'I would have thee go to the King of
Serendib and carry him our letter and our present, even as he sent us a present and a letter.'.? ? ? ? ? s. The Stolen Necklace dxcvi.Quoth Shefikeh,
"My mistress hath occasion for thee; so come thou with me and I will engage to restore thee to thy dwelling in weal and safety." But the nurse
answered, saying, "Indeed, her palace is become forbidden (103) to me and never again will I enter therein, for that God (extolled be His perfection
and exalted be He!) of His favour and bounty hath rendered me independent of her." So Shefikeh returned to her mistress and acquainted her with
the nurse's words and that wherein she was of affluence; whereupon Mariyeh confessed the unseemliness of her dealing with her and repented,
whenas repentance profited her not; and she abode in that her case days and nights, whilst the fire of longing flamed in her heart..When King
Shehriyar heard his brother's words he rejoiced with an exceeding joy and arising forthright, went in to his wife Shehrzad and gave her to know of
that which his brother purposed, to wit, that he sought her sister Dinarzad in marriage; whereupon, "O king of the age," answered she, "we seek of
him one condition, to wit, that he take up his abode with us, for that I cannot brook to be parted from my sister an hour, because we were brought
up together and may not brook severance from each other. If he accept this condition, she is his handmaid." King Shehriyar returned to his brother
and acquainted him with that which Shehrzad had said; and he answered, saying, "Indeed, this is what was in my mind, for that I desire nevermore
to be parted from thee. As for the kingdom, God the Most High shall send unto it whom He chooseth, for that there abideth to me no desire for the
kingship.".Then she sent to acquaint her father with this; whereupon the king called Abou Temam to him and said to him, 'Thou camest not but to
see my daughter. Why, then, hast thou not looked upon her?' Quoth Abou Temam, 'I saw everything.' And the king said, 'Why didst thou not take
somewhat of that which thou sawest of jewels and the like? For they were set for thee.' But he answered, 'It behoveth me not to put out my hand to
aught that is not mine.' When the king heard his speech, he gave him a sumptuous dress of honour and loved him exceedingly and said to him,
'Come, look at this pit.' So Abou Temam went up [to the mouth of the pit] and looked, and behold, it was full of heads of men; and the king said to
him, 'These are the heads of ambassadors, whom I slew, for that I saw them without loyalty to their masters, and I was used, whenas I saw an
ambassador without breeding, (123) to say, "He who sent him is less of breeding than he, for that the messenger is the tongue of him who sendeth
him and his breeding is of his master's breeding; and whoso is on this wise, it befitteth not that he be akin to me." (124) So, because of this, I used
to put the messengers to death; but, as for thee, thou hast overcome us and won my daughter, of the excellence of thy breeding; so be of good heart,
for she is thy master's.' Then he sent him back to king Ilan Shah with presents and rarities and a letter, saying, 'This that I have done is in honour of
thee and of thine ambassador.'.So Es Shisban drank off the cup in his turn and said, 'Well done, O desire of hearts!' And he bestowed on her that
which was upon him, to wit, a dress of cloth-of-pearl, fringed with great pearls and rubies and broidered with precious stones, and a tray wherein
were fifty thousand dinars. Then Meimoun the Sworder took the cup and fell to gazing intently upon Tuhfeh. Now there was in his hand a
pomegranate-flower and he said to her, 'Sing upon this pomegranate-flower, O queen of men and Jinn; for indeed thou hast dominion over all
hearts.' Quoth she, 'Hearkening and obedience;' and she improvised and sang the following verses:.29. Maan ben Zaideh and the three Girls
dxxxii.Caution was the Cause of his Death, The Man whose, i 291..? ? ? ? ? O morn, our loves that sunder'st, a sweet and easeful life Thou dost for
me prohibit, with thy regard austere..? ? ? ? ? Say, by the lightnings of thy teeth and thy soul's pure desire, Moan'st thou as moan the doves and is
thy heart for doubt on fire?.121. The Devout Platter-maker and his Wife cccclxviii.[On this wise he abode a pretty while] and the days ceased not
and the nights to transport him from country to country, till he came to the land of the Greeks and lighted down in a city of the cities thereof,
wherein was Galen the Sage; but the weaver knew him not, nor was he ware who he was. So he went forth, according to his wont, in quest of a
place where the folk might assemble together, and hired Galen's courtyard. (20) There he spread his carpet and setting out thereon his drugs and
instruments of medicine, praised himself and his skill and vaunted himself of understanding such as none but he might claim..I marvelled at this
with the utmost wonderment and knew that he was of the sons of the pious. So I bestirred myself for his release and tended him [till he recovered]
and besought him of quittance and absolution of responsibility.'.Presently, in came the draper, at the hour of evening prayer, and sitting down in the
place where the old woman had prayed, looked about him and espied the turban. He knew it [for that which he had that day sold to the young man]
and misdoubted of the case, wherefore anger appeared in his face and he was wroth with his wife and reviled her and abode his day and his night,
without speaking to her, what while she knew not the cause of his anger. Then she looked and seeing the turban-cloth before him and noting the
traces of burning thereon, understood that his anger was on account of this and concluded that he was wroth because it was burnt..? ? ? ? ? i. The
Woman who made her Husband Sift Dust dcccclxxxvi.? ? ? ? ? But rigour still hath waxed on me and changed my case And love hath left me
bound, afflicted, weeping-eyed..98. Isaac of Mosul and the Merchant ccccvii.On the morrow, the Commander of the Faithful sat [in his hall of
audience] and his Vizier Jaafer ben Yehya the Barmecide came in to him; whereupon he called to him, saying, "I would have thee bring me a youth
who is lately come to Baghdad, hight [Sidi Noureddin Ali] the Damascene." Quoth Jaafer, "Hearkening and obedience," and going forth in quest of
the youth, sent to the markets and khans and caravanserais three days' space, but found no trace of him, neither lit upon tidings of him. So on the
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fourth day he presented himself before the Khalif and said to him, "O our lord, I have sought him these three days, but have not found him." Quoth
Er Reshid, "Make ready letters to Damascus. Belike he hath returned to his own land." So Jaafer wrote a letter and despatched it by a
dromedary-courier to the city of Damascus; and they sought him there and found him not..Then said he to them one day, 'There was with us bread
and the locusts ate it; so we put in its place a stone, a cubit long and the like broad, and the locusts came and gnawed away the stone, because of the
smell of the bread.' Quoth one of his friends (and it was he who had given him the lie concerning the dog and the bread and milk), 'Marvel not at
this, for mice do more than that.' And he said, 'Go to your houses. In the days of my poverty, I was a liar [when I told you] of the dog's climbing
upon the shelf and eating the bread and spoiling the milk; and to-day, for that I am rich again, I say sooth [when I tell you] that locusts devoured a
stone a cubit long and a cubit broad.' They were confounded at his speech and departed from him; and the youth's good flourished and his case was
amended. (227) Nor," added the vizier,"is this stranger or more extraordinary than the story of the king's son who fell in love with the
picture.".Issues of Good and Evil Actions, Of the, i. 103..? ? ? ? ? Fawn of the palace, knowst thou not that I, to look on thee, The world have
traversed, far and wide, o'er many a hill and plain?.Now the liefest of all things to Mariyeh was the recitation of poems and verses and linked
rhymes and the twanging [of the strings of the lute], and she was versed in all tongues; so she took the letter and opening it, read that which was
therein and apprehended its purport. Then she cast it on the ground and said, "O nurse, I have no answer to make to this letter." Quoth the nurse,
"Indeed, this is weakness in thee and a reproach unto thee, for that the people of the world have heard of thee and still praise thee for keenness of
wit and apprehension; so do thou return him an answer, such as shall delude his heart and weary his soul." "O nurse," rejoined the princess, "who is
this that presumeth upon me with this letter? Belike he is the stranger youth who gave my father the rubies." "It is himself," answered the woman,
and Mariyeh said, "I will answer his letter on such a wise that thou shalt not bring me other than it [from him]." Quoth the nurse, "So be it." So the
princess called for inkhorn and paper and wrote the following verses:.? ? ? ? ? Reproach me not for what I did, but be thou kind to one Who's sick
of body and whose heart is wasted all away..? ? ? ? ? e. The Fifth Voyage of Sindbad the Sailor cclxiii.?STORY OF DAVID AND SOLOMON.
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